
   [image: cover]


   
      
         
            
        D.I.Y. as Privilege: A Manifesto
      

            Richard Phoenix

         

         
            
               [image: ]

            

         

      

   


   
      
         
            Contents

         

         
            
               
	Title Page

                  	13 Point Manifesto for Musicians 

                  	Acknowledgements

                  	Copyright

               



         

      

   


   
      
         “How do you start a band?”

         
            I was 16, hanging around outside The Garage in Highbury & Islington in London, and I saw the drummer from the band I had come to watch, Idlewild. I started asking him a ton of questions, but the one that had been on my mind a lot at the time was, “How do you start a band?” He laughed and said, “just get some friends together and start a band.”

            All very straightforward it seemed. A couple of weeks later I rang up some friends, got them round my house where I had a drum kit, my brother’s guitar and amp, some mics and a few other bits of gear, and I made us start a band—they were more interested in messing about, making food and drinking but I got us all to write some music, get some words together, record it on my tape player and there we had it—a band!

            That band never rehearsed again, never played any gigs, never did anything, but that tape exists and is still a record of that time. This happened a few more times with a revolving door of people that weren’t that interested, until I met some people that were. We started rehearsing regularly, we wrote our own songs, we bought better equipment, we started playing gigs, then booking our own gigs and inviting our friends to play too, we made flyers for the gigs, we started recording the songs we wrote, making demo-tapes, then making albums, working out how to create artwork, then making digital versions to send to pressing plants, learning what masters were, to also send off to the pressing plant to make our own records to sell at the gigs we were playing, buying a van, booking and going on tour—first in the UK, then we branched out into mainland Europe, Eastern Europe, Canada, Japan. We were trying to figure everything out as we went along, trying to write better songs, get better at our instruments, travel as much as we could, get better recordings, get better gigs and tours. This extended not only with regards to the band but also to each other—we met and started the band straightaway, we got to know each other through doing it and we ended up spending the majority of our time together. Before we had all met we had encountered the D.I.Y. ethos (Do-It-Yourself) through early punk bands like the Buzzcocks and more contemporary stuff (at the time) like Fugazi. This ethos can be boiled down to the idea that you don’t need to wait for permission to do something creative, or share it with the world, you can just go and do it. If you want to start a band—you start a band, you want to play a gig— you book one yourself, you want to release a record—you press it yourself. It involves being motivated, organised and determined, but it makes anything possible.

            I was in that band for eight years and I was learning the whole time, whether I knew it or not. I slowly realised I could turn what I had learnt into something more than what appeared on the surface. I started volunteering for an arts organisation called Carousel that worked with people with learning disabilities and after a couple of weeks I attended a club they organised where a couple of bands played that had members with learning disabilities: Beat Express and Heavy Load. Seeing these bands changed my life. It was the first time I had seen musicians with learning disabilities on stage performing and it was one of the best gigs I’d ever been to. I wondered why I hadn’t heard of or seen these musicians play before. I thought that if I had enjoyed it so much, then other people would too. It also made me realise the opportunities I had as a musician weren’t available to everyone.
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         1 I started working with Beat Express not long after as a music facilitator, supporting their rehearsals, songwriting, recording and performances. The experience I had gained being in a band myself ended up being all the qualifications I needed to do it. I instantly fell in love with the work and was amazed that this could be a job.
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See the privilege in being able to Do It Yourself.

Disabilities can be visible and invisible. Physical
barriers and lack of understanding can exclude people.
Think about how you can help remove barriers.

“Using privilege to dismantle privilege... one of the
best ways to use your voice is to amplify voices that
aren’t being heard.” - Rebecca Solnit

Do It Yourself can mean different things to different
people and is a misleading term - it can mean you still
work with people that record your music, people that
make and sell your records, people that own the
buildings you rehearse in, people that put on gigs,
just as much as music facilitators, support workers or
transport to and from a gig.

Be a supportive tool, be patient, listen, give people
control.

“They’re catching me on my weak points but not on my
strong points.” David M talking about Job Centre Plus.
Catch people’s strong points.

Don’t assume what’s accessible; ask and learn.

Disabled people performing at or attending gigs
shouldn’t be exceptional; the more it happens the more
‘normal’ it becomes. Make it the norm.

There is an audience for everything and ideas of what
is ‘good music’ will always be political.

Everyone, regardless of their ability, can contribute
to a music scene. Use existing support networks to get
people on stage and in the audience - disability arts
charities, organisations and support workers.

Turn up and keep turning up. Sometimes when supporting
people being consistent is more impressive than being
spectacular.

The more invisible you make yourself the more visible
others will be.

Disabled people have senses of humour, laugh with
people and enjoy yourself.
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